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THE SOUTHWARK SCHOOLS FORUM
MINUTES OF THE MEETING
Thursday 14th March 2019
1.
Attendance and Apologies: See Annex A 
2.
Declaration of Interests
Members were asked to declare any pecuniary or other interests they might have that were greater than the interests of other members of the Schools Forum in any matter on the agenda for discussion. There were none. 
3.
Minutes of the Meeting of 17 January 2019  
3.1
These were amended to include the following:

Under section 5 – The Schools Forum noted that it had previously approved the block transfer of £1.9m on 18 January 2018 for 2018-19 and that subsequently that this had been approved by the Secretary of State on 21 February 2018.  This continuing arrangement was noted in para 2.1 table 1 of the report and which meant that, with no objection, that this arrangement would continue into 2019-20 so as to underpin the new additional block transfer that the Schools Forum is being asked to vote on. 

Subsequent paragraphs in section 5 are to be renumbered. 
3.2
Matters Arising: 

a) Transfer of Funds between blocks – The Local Authority (LA) reported that this was still under discussion with the EFSA and clarification was being sought by them on a number of points. The Chair reported that she had drafted a letter to be sent to the EFSA that clarified the issue and actions of the Schools Forum March 2019 meeting. This is with specific reference to the continuing of decisions approved in 2018 relating to the 2018-19 transfer of funds from the Schools Block to the High Needs Block. This will be circulated to members.

b) Distribution of Maintained Nursery School Supplementary funding - The LA reported that they had yet to consult with Maintained Nursery School Headteachers about this but a meeting will be scheduled in early April. It was agreed that the other matter arising relating to the review of Early Years centrally retained budgets also be on the agenda of that meeting.
4. 
Dedicated Schools Grant 2018-19 Budget Monitor 
4.1
A report setting out the detail of the financial position relating to the 2018-19 Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) had been previously circulated to the Schools Forum. 
4.2
The Local Authority (LA) confirmed the position was now projecting a £12.1m overspend, which was as result of spending in the High Needs Block. The School Forum members agreed that this was not sustainable.
4.3
The provisional end of year position on the Falling Rolls Funds and the Growth Fund was also noted and the temporary nature of a school accessing the Falling Rolls Fund was supported
This report was noted

5.
Dedicated Schools Grant 2019-20 – Schools Budget
5.1
This report, previously circulated, sought permission for Maintained Special Schools to be part of the Schools Block a) De-Delegated Maternity Cover Reimbursement Scheme and also b) the Contingency Scheme.  
5.2
The LA explained that maintained primary and secondary schools, following the statutory vote by them, had agreed to the delegation of the Maternity Cover Reimbursement Scheme and the Contingency Scheme. The maintained special schools and maintained nursery schools operate on a different funding system and last year the Schools Forum agreed that they could also buy into the scheme as a whole group if they so wished. 

5.3
The Nursery school member reported that this had been discussed and agreed by the Headteachers of that constituency. However, the maintained Special school representative reported that he could not, without their knowledge,  commit his constituent schools.

5.4 
The Chair then, at the request of the Maintained Special Schools representative who could not be at the meeting, read out a statement setting the context of the background to the LA’s report:


Special schools were alerted to the proposed changes to maternity cover at a meeting on 13th March 2018 (half of special school Headteachers attended).  At that time we asked the Schools Forum representative to find out whether we could buy in and how much this would cost. There appears to have been a misunderstanding and this did not happen and I failed to follow up on this as the chair of special school group. It is important to note that at no time were we asked as a group (formally or informally) whether we wanted to buy back into the maternity scheme.
5.5
Following discussion the Schools Forum agreed that, because of the different mechanism for funding these schools, the Local Authority needs to draw up a framework for any proposed scheme, taking account of buying of places and top up fees as well as how Hospital Schools are funded.

5.6
Once that was done the LA was asked that it consult with all those maintained special schools and get agreement from all, i.e. unanimous agreement, that they wished to be part of that scheme and that their delegated budgets would be reduced accordingly. The Schools Forum then decided that it could apply from 1st April 2019 but not backdated nor could a school claim for staff already on maternity leave at 1st April 2019.

5.7
It was also requested that all subscribing schools, current and maintained special schools, are clear as to which staff the scheme covers especially as there are different arrangements for teaching assistants in maintained special schools. In addition, as academies can buy in to the combined maintained primary and secondary school maternity scheme, the question needs to be addressed as to whether the special school academies may also be permitted in what is a form of de-delegation.
5.8
The same issues and questions were applicable to the Contingency Fund – that they needed to be addressed and put to maintained special schools.

5.9
It was agreed that the relevant members of the Schools Forum should vote on this proposal by the Local Authority and that, it should be treated for voting purposes the same as other de-delegation proposals, i.e. maintained primary and secondary  school constituency representatives. A vote was then taken of the four eligible representatives who unanimously agreed that, subject to the conditions discussed and agreed,  the proposals for the Maternity Reimbursement Scheme and the Contingency Scheme be extended to maintained special schools from the 1st April 2019.  
5.10
The Schools Forum, following confirmation from the Maintained Nursery Schools representative that they wished to continue membership of the two schemes, voted unanimously to permit this, once again with voting powers only to the maintained primary and secondary school representatives.

6.
Scheme for Financing School 2019-20

6.1
This report, previously circulated gave, following consultation, details of the 2019-20 Local Authority’s Scheme for Financing Schools.

6.2
The Local Authority confirmed that the only change to the 2018-19 Scheme was section 4.10 and 4.11 relating to Loan Schemes and Deficits and those changes were required because the EFSA had issued instructions to all LAs to amend.  In broad terms it redefined loans from the LA as cash advances, i.e. bringing forward funds from subsequent years. 


This was noted and agreed by the representatives attending of the maintained nursery, primary, secondary schools that it applied to.
6.3
Following a question on audit and bank reconciliation requirements, the Local Authority confirmed that those detailed issues are covered by the LA’s Financial Procedures Manual which itself is under review.

6.4
The report also covered the aspect of escalation processes relating to late returns by schools. Following discussion, and the LA agreeing to amend the actions after a two week deadline is not responded to by ensuring the written communication goes to both the Chair of Governors as well as the Headteacher, these were also agreed.

7.
Any Other Business

7.1
The Chair raised the issue that the monies allocated to schools by the Chancellor in his Budget Statement in 2018 for what has been commonly known as “little extras” has actually been carried out by the DfE treating it as additional devolved formula capital (DFC). 

7.2
There are strict accounting rules on capital that actually prevents the intended purpose from being fulfilled in that most spend would actually be classified as revenue. But, also, Voluntary Aided (VA) schools capital spend a) requires a 10% contribution from governors and b) the VA school cannot reclaim the VAT.

7.3
The Schools Forum agreed that this was grossly unfair and that the Chair, via the clerk, should make representation to the Secretary of State.

7.4
The other item was concerning the recent letter sent out by the LA to schools relating to their charges for carrying out Free School Meal eligibility checks. Firstly, that the charges are per application check and not per pupil on roll. Secondly, that the charge£10.09 is higher than alternative organisations that can carry out that service.
7.
Dates of Future Meetings

16th May 2019 and now confirmed 4th July 2019 
Annex A
SCHOOLS FORUM ATTENDANCE SHEET 
14th March 2019
VOTING MEMBERS
	NAME
	CONSTITUENCY
	PRESENT

	Anita Gallagher
	Primary School Headteacher
	Substitute Ms J Babb

	Susannah Bellingham
	Primary School Headteacher
	Yes

	Pia Longman
	Primary School Headteacher
	Apologies

	Gregory Doey
	Primary School Headteacher
	Resigned

	Laura Johnson  
	Primary School Governor
	Yes

	Vacant
	Primary School Governor
	

	Rebecca Sherwood 
	Nursery School Headteacher
	Yes

	Teresa Neary
	Special School Headteacher
	Apologies

	Nicola Howard

	Early Years – Private/Voluntary and Independent Settings
	Yes

	Steve Morrison
	Academy 
	Yes

	Mickey Kelly
	Academy 
	No

	Mike Antoniou
	Academy
	Yes

	Simon Eccles
	Special School Academy
	Yes

	Yomi Adewoye
	Pupil Referral Units
	Apologies

	Sister Anne-Marie Niblock
	Secondary School Headteacher
	Yes

	Vacant
	FE SEN 
	Yes

	Catherine May
	Diocese Board
	Yes

	Betty Joseph 
	Trade Unions
	Yes


Senior Officers in Attendance
	Nina Dohel
	Yes

	Russell Dyer
	Yes

	Dave Richards
	Yes

	David Cross
	Clerk
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